



Salem Council on Aging
Minutes
Annual Meeting

Salem Council on Aging

Wednesday, September 18, 2013, 6:00 p.m.
The Annual Meeting of the Salem Council on Aging held Wednesday, Sept. 18, 2013, 6 p.m., at the Senior Center, 5 Broad St., Salem, Mass. 
I. 
      CALL TO ORDER 

The meeting will be called to order by Chairperson Pat Donahue, (PD).

PD:  Open the annual meeting Wednesday, Sept. 18, 2013, 6:06 p.m. 
II. 
      ROLL CALL

Board of Directors Present: Pat Donahue (PD, Chair), Elaine Heredeen (EH, Vice Chair), Julie Carver (JC), Loretta Carroll (LC), Alice Williams (AW, Treasurer), Lynda Coffill (LCf)
Absent: Donna Clifford (DC, Secretary), Pamela Greaves (PG), Dolores Nangle (DN), Mike Sosnowski (MS, City Council Liaison).
Also Present:  William Woolley (WW), Assistant Director Park Recreation & Community Services and Sharon Kearney (Secretary of Minutes), Teasie Goggin (TG) visitor from the Friends of COA.
III. Chairperson’s Comments – 

PD:  Prior to the next meeting next month I would like to have a number of the members create a nominating committee so that we can nominate members for the positions of: Vice-Chairperson, Treasurer and Secretary

PD:  Can I have a couple of people willing to be on the nominating committee?

EH: Yes
JC:  Yes
AW: Yes
PD:  We will meet 20 minutes prior to the meeting in October. 

IV. MOTION TO SUSPEND ANNUAL MEETING

PD:  I ask for a motion to suspend the annual meeting until the next meeting in Oct. 16, 2013, at 6 p.m.
EH:  Motion to suspend the annual meeting

LC: Second.
VOTE:  Unanimously approved. 
V. ADJOURNMENT

PD:  Vote to adjourn the annual meeting until reconvening on Oct. 16, 2013, at 6 p.m.

AW: Motion to adjourn.

EH:  Second. 

VOTE:  Unanimously approved.
Annual Meeting adjourned at 6:09 p.m.
Minutes respectfully submitted by Sharon Kearney.
Salem Council on Aging

Minutes
Regular Meeting

Salem Council on Aging

Wednesday, September 18, 2013, 6 p.m.
The Regular Meeting of the Salem Council on Aging held Wednesday, Sept. 18, 2013, 6 p.m., at the Senior Center, 5 Broad St., Salem, Mass. 
I. 
      CALL TO ORDER 

PD:  Open the regular meeting Wednesday, Sept. 18, 2013, 6:10 p.m.

II. 
      ROLL CALL

Board of Directors Present: Pat Donahue (PD, Chair), Elaine Heredeen (EH, Vice Chair), Julie Carver (JC), Loretta Carroll (LC), Alice Williams (AW, Treasurer), Lynda Coffill (LCf), Donna Clifford (DC, Secretary, arrived at approximately 6:20 p.m.).
Absent: Pamela Greaves (PG), Dolores Nangle (DN), Mike Sosnowski (MS, City Council Liaison).

Also Present:  William Woolley (WW), Assistant Director Park Recreation & Community Services and Sharon Kearney (Secretary of Minutes), Teasie Goggin (TG) visitor from the Friends of COA.
Minutes of Previous Meeting – Vote will be taken to waive the reading of (or read) and accept (or amend) the minutes of the previous meeting held on Wednesday, May 15, 2013, 6:05 p.m.

PD: We need to make a motion to waive the reading of the previous meeting.
EH: Makes a motion to waive reading and accept the minutes of the previous meeting of Wednesday, May 15, 2013.

LC: Second.
VOTE:  Unanimously approved.

IV. CHAIR’S Comments –  

PD: Welcome everybody back.  We have a full board of nine members. 
WW: I would like to ask PD to review the bylaws for attendance and the regularity.
PD:  I’ll read it for you: “Attendance - Failure to attend more than three regular consecutive board meetings or more than a total of four meetings within one year. Shall constitute due cause for removal from the board unless excused by the chairperson for example sever illness, family leave, etc.” 

PD:  Do we know what Donna’s intentions are?
WW:  No, not at this point.  She mentioned last spring she may not be able to attend some of the meetings because of school commitments this fall.  

AW:  Do you want me to e-mail her?

PD:  Yes. 

WW:  I don’t know about Dolores and Pam.

AW:  I will not be here January and February. 

PD:  I think we need a new list of phone numbers and e-mails. 
WW: OK.

PD:  Alice will check in with Donna. And, I will call Dolores and Pam if Bill gives me the phone numbers.

WW:  I will. 

PD:  Welcome to our new member to the council, Lynda Coffill.
V. Report of the Assistant Director:  
William Woolley (WW), Assistant Director Park Recreation & Community Services Dept. 
A. Welcome new COA Board member Lynda Coffill

WW:  Lynda, any questions?

LCf:  I would like to request a copy of the Bylaws. 

PD:  The other thing to give Lynda is a copy of the Transportation Service Policy. Also give her Standards of Behavior.  I think it is good for us to have copies of the policies because when someone asks you a particular question they are good to have as references. 

WW:  I can make copies to give her.
B. Status of staff, including new hires: Rosanna Donahue, transportation coordinator; Kirsten McMahon, part-time receptionist; Julie Larocque, part-time receptionist; Larry Tessier, van driver.

WW:  Rosanna Donahue went from being our part-time bilingual receptionist to being our full-time transportation coordinator.  She is our fourth transportation coordinator within the past 12 months. With transitions the training times have been difficult.  
WW:  Fay Ventoris is celebrating her one year anniversary on September 4. Karen Partanen is celebrating her one-year anniversary in November.
PD: When did Rosanna start? And, how is she doing?

WW: Third week in August. It is going well. She is very conscientious. The best part is that she has been around long enough so she is familiar with the position and the stresses involved. She still wanted to dive right into it and embrace the position. She was a wiser choice rather than having someone come in cold and it puts a truly bilingual person on staff all day, along with Fay Ventoris who is trilingual, speaking Greek, Spanish and English. 
WW: Kirsten McMahon has been hired as a part-time receptionist along with Julie Larocque.  They will handle the morning/afternoon shifts with alternating schedules. Rosanna is spending some of her time training Julie and Kirsten.  Larry Tessier is the new van driver replacing John Akataszewski.  Larry is doing well. He used to be the driver for Wenham’s only van. The director in Wenham recommended him.
WW:  That wraps up the status of the staff. We are gaining in stability.
C. New students from Salem State University
WW:  We have recruited four advanced Spanish language students from Salem State University.  There will be one student coming in on Tuesday morning, two students on Wednesday morning, and the fourth student on Thursday morning. The students are from El Salvedor, Guatemala, and Beverly and Sharon, Mass.
(Side note Donna Clifford arrived 6:20pm. I dropped my class)

D. COA Director position, qualifications

WW:  The position will be posted sometime in October and will be open as of January 1, 2014. [Dept. Director] Karen Partanen asked me to ask the Board to discuss any particular qualifications members would like the candidate for new a new COA director to have. 
AW:  Do you have a job description, so the board can take a look at it?
WW:  The job description is coming together, but this is a good time to ask the Board if there are any particular qualifications the Board wants included in the job description.  

LCf: Administrative experience. A degree in gerontology, undergraduate or graduate. 

JC:  Someone with experience with Councils on Aging. 

PD:  Someone who can communicate to the Spanish-speaking people. That is a growing community.

LCf:  Are we still on track for a new center?  When that happens the new person will be able to work within the confines of a building project, which is not easy to do.  Be able to guide the development of the new senior center. 

PD:  The new COA director will be under Karen [Partanen], correct?

WW: I’m not sure if that has been formalized.
PD:  They will be working in the same building?

WW:  Yes, it is one department. 
LCf : It wasn’t always one department.  There were two separate departments.
WW:  Yes, seven years ago.  But, as it stands it is one department. I don’t know if Karen’s title would change, maybe executive director?
PD:  It would be nice to know the answer to that, eventually. 

LCf:  The new person should have good interpersonal skills, as well as writing skills.  
LCf:  How is the hiring committee going to be established?

WW:  I don’t know.
PD:  There is still a lot to figure out here. If this person is going to be named by January, there are only a couple of months to do this.  Who will be heading all this? The Mayor?
WW:  I don’t know. The committees that are put into place would, presumably, include the Mayor and Karen Partanen. 

PD:  If this information comes to pass before our next meeting, can you e-mail us and let us know?

WW:  Yes.

(Side note Alice Williams left at 6:3 p.m.) 
E. The New Program Booklet

WW:  The new recreation booklet has some copies of old pictures. The front top cover is a photo of a portable slide at Salem Common from the 1929 Annual Report of Park Commissioners.  The front bottom cover is a photo of Pioneers’ Village with people in period costumes, from A Reference Guide to Salem 160 Forest River Park Revised edition, 1935. The back cover is Hawthorne Boulevard from the 1929 Annual Report of Park Commissioners.”  (From the bottom of table of contents page of booklet).  It will start being mailed to Salem households tomorrow, Thursday, Sept. 19, and it will be posted entirely on line. 

F. MBTA Charlie Cards

WW:  The MBTA did an about-face after having, in May, eliminated remote events where people could come and get Charlie Cards.  The MBTA interrupted those events and said they were only providing reduced-fare Charlie Cards at the downtown crossing station in Boston.  If you wanted a reduced-fare Charlie Card you had to go into a Boston office.  There was such pushback from people in the state the MBTA shifted their policy and are allowing Councils on Aging and other organizations to post Charlie Card events on their own.  We had a Charlie Card event as part of our Health Fair last month. We signed up 36 people for Charlie Cards.  From that point on, we can still continue to do Charlie Cards on a drop-in basis. I have to have 15 before I can submit the information to the MBTA.  Since the health fair we have had seven applicants. 

EH:  Can I send people over from Beverly? I get calls all the time.  

WW:  Yes, you can. They can come over on a drop-in basis.  I would also be happy to collaborate with Anne Wright in Beverly to host an event. 

WW:  This is good development. A lot of the senior citizens and disabled folks are not going to go into Boston to get the reduced-fare Charlie Card.  This is a good service to offer.  

G. My Daily Call call-reassurance program

WW:  As part of the new City’s Reverse 911 contract, two and a half years ago, the Police Department offered to pick up the My Daily Call Service call-reassurance from the same company. It allows us to make automated calls to homebound senior citizens who live alone. They can get an automated call at 8 a.m. every day. When they answer, they are recorded as being OK. If the person doesn’t answer, trouble e-mail goes directly to the police station. The Officer-in-Charge then calls the COA to see if they have some insight on what may have be going on and, in necessary, dispatch an officer to the home.

The contact for that service expired July 1, 2013.  The COA had not budgeted for it since the Police Department had originally paid for it.  The COA did not realize it was a two-and-a-half-year contract and that the charge would be $2,500 for the next year, so we did not have it in the COA budget.  The company, however, extended us for a year at no charge.  By contract we can take up to 25 people for the My Daily Call program. Right now we have 12.  So if any of you are aware of senior citizens that are home bound and isolated that would benefit from receiving a call to ensure their safety and well-being, let me or Volunteer Coordinator Sandy George know so we can sign them up.  We would like to maximize the use of this service so when it comes up again next July, or earlier for budget purposes, we can better justify the $2,500 payment. 

H. Citizenship for Latino senior citizens

WW:  I’m very proud that two of the four senior citizens who regularly went to citizenship classes at the Bentley School during the last school year have been approved for citizenship. The naturalization ceremony will be held at the Seaport World Trade Center in Boston, next Friday at 11:30 a.m. A third senior citizen who attended the classes will be going for her citizenship in January. 
This school year, the classes are at the Bentley School Tuesdays and Thursdays, 6:30 to 8 p.m., for six months. Transportation Coordinator Rosanna Donahue drove every Tuesday and I drove every Thursday, but we cannot do that this year. If any of you have any ideas as to how we can transport these folks to classes on Tuesdays and Thursdays, please let me know.

I. Grant for new passenger van

WW:  This is another van grant we applied for last December and which was approved in the spring. We are running with four vans now.  All four vans acquired in 2000 or earlier were out of commission and recently sold at auction. The four we use now are no older than five years.  We do not know when the new van will arrive. The Department of Transportation will send us a menu of two or three vans from which we can choose.  The city has to come up with 20 percent of the cost. The Friends of the Council on Aging group has helped us come up with the 20 percent in the past, which is wonderful.  Eighty percent of the cost (about $45,000) is covered by the grant.
J. State Formula Grant and Annual Report for Executive Office of Elder Affairs

WW:  The state Formula Grant has gone up a few thousand dollars for us. Not due to the increase in senior citizens in Salem but because state Legislators voted to increase the amount granted per senior citizen by 50 cents.  We had 7,532 senior citizens, 60 or older, according to the most recent U.S. Census. 

I made copies of the Annual Report for the state Executive Office of Elder Affairs and gave one to each of the Board members. 

VI. Committee Reports: No Committee Reports
VII. Treasure’s Report:  
PD:  Bill you gave us the Treasurer’s report. 
WW: Yes, it is included in the handouts given to Board members.
IX. OLD BUSINESS:   
PD:  Do you know anything about the new senior center?

      WW:   No, I do not. If you are so inclined, you can contact the Mayor’s the office and ask.  

X. New Business: 
PD: No new business.
XI. Visitors’ Comments:
PD:  We have a visitor, Teasie Goggin, from the Friends of the Salem COA.
TG: I would like to interject a plus for state Sen. Joan Lovely and her staff who last week held an MBTA Charlie Card event at the Torigian Community Center in Peabody.  I heard they processed more than 500 reduced-fare Charlie Cards.  
I would also like to interject that there is a Safety Day at the Moose Family Center on September 28. I don’t know if you have made arrangements for the COA to be there. The Triad are going to be there and the Friends of the Salem COA are going to be there.  It goes from 10 a.m. to 2 p.m. It would be nice to announce for some of the seniors and some of the people who have children because they do a lot for the children.
WW:  Five hundred people for Charlie Cards is great!  Did they open this up to people district-wide?

TG:  Yes, they did.  I think the Senator now has the service set up in her office. I think it is great the legislators are doing something like this.
XII. 
Next board meeting:
Next board meeting scheduled for Wednesday, Oct. 16, 2013, at 6 p.m. 

XIII. 
Vote to Adjournment:
PD:  Requests to make a motion to adjourn the meeting.
LCf:  Makes a motion to adjourn the meeting.

EH: Seconds.
VOTE: Unanimously approved.

Regular meeting adjourns at 6:55 p.m.

Minutes respectfully submitted by Sharon Kearney
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